# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

### 1.1 Overview

From the position of this submission's author recent changes in mental health funding have been decided which appear incongruent to Department of Health and Ageing asserted objectives of Better Access, ATAPS and other relevant mental health service provision. An analysis of the Better Access program including criticisms, analysis of EPPIC and headspace initiatives and the process of "mental health reform" will be discussed. Proposed reforms appear to have a political rationale according to health reform agenda and recommendations about management of these issues are made.

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 1.2 Better Access Program Background

Better Access to Psychiatrists, Psychologists and General Practitioners through Medicare (Better Access) is a universal primary health initiative introduced in November 2006 in response to extensive consultation of the mental health sector which culminated in the National Action Plan on Mental Health 2006-2011. This plan recognised that the Federal government had a responsibility to extend mental health services in the community to health consumers requiring responsive mental health intervention for high prevalence disorders that were not eligible for, or not requiring, team based treatment within the various State and Territory public mental health services.1 Better Access was expected to meet certain goals in it's implementation by i) improving treatment rates of mental health disorder by facilitating access to mental health services, ii) establishing pathways of referral and collaboration between health professionals within a primary health setting and iii) produce good clinical outcomes for identified treatment recipients. Independent evaluation indicates that all objectives have been met in the incomplete five year period. The World Health Organisation makes several recommendations in the consideration of health expenditure, stating in review

of their international survey of mental health, "As health care spending continues to rise (World Health Organization, 2006), resource allocation decisions will need to be based increasingly on information about prevalence and severity of disorders and cost-effectiveness of interventions." 2 This submission will consider Better Access delivery outcomes in terms of resource expenditure value for the Australian public before an analysis of the criticisms of Better Access and discussion of the mental health political climate.

### 2.1 Better Access Context & Rationale

The Australian Bureau of Statistics tell us that as of 2007, 45% of Australians aged 16-85 years had experienced a mental health disorder at some point in their lifespan and one in five had experienced a mental health disorder in that year. This would represent nearly 7.5 million Australians who have a personal story about mental health impact overall or 3.2 million in the past twelve months. 3 Beyond the personal toll of mental disorders is the financial impact with various estimates taking account of different factors yet a commonly cited figure of annual cost of mental illness in Australia is an estimated \$20 billion to the national economy as inclusive of service provision, productivity loss, labour non-participation and morbidity from suicide.4 National Surveys of Mental Health and Wellbeing data indicated that only approximately 35% of Australians with a current mental health disorder sought and received treatment prior to Better Access establishment. 5 The subsequent National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing to more completely inform upon the impact of Better Access is pending yet Department of Health and Ageing modelling indicates that treatment rates of mental disorders had increased to an estimated 46% with the Better Access program being the main vehicle of this improvement in treatment rates. 6 This can be read particularly favourably if the base treatment uptake rate of the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing is considered parallel to the statistics which showed that 86% of those who indicated presence of mental health disorder (including substance disorders) and did not access services said that "they had no need for any type of assistance." 5 Consumer evaluation of Better Access indicated that Better Access had removed barriers to mental health services with consumers reporting previous obstacles of costs (approximately 50%), accessibility (13%) and stigma concerns (12%) with traditional service delivery across all psychological therapy provider consumer groups. 7

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 2.1 Better Access Context & Rationale

Australians have used their Medicare rebates in accessing the Better Access program in high numbers across all demographic groups. 710, 840 people used Better Access in 2007, in 2008 at least one Better Access service was used by 951 454 people and in 2009, 1 in every 19 Australians or a total of 1,130, 384 people used Better Access. Controlling for Australians who received care in more than one year of service, this equates to 2, 016, 495 people in the three year period using Better Access Medicare rebates.5 Better Access was designed to treat high prevalence disorders in a primary health capacity to improve service accessibility and this objective has been met. Better Access as a program provided treatment to 24% of all those treated for mental health disorder in Australia in 2006-2007 and this has continued to increase until 2009-2010 with Better Access providing 53% of overall treatment for mental health disorders.

### 2.2 Better Access Report Card

The World Health Organisation state that mental health needs to be established as a universally available health priority 8 and General Practitioners continue to reinforce the need for mental health to remain within the scope of primary health with clear referral pathways with recognition that 12% of all General Practice presentations were primarily of a psychological basis (11 million encounters) with a large percentage more having psychosocial complication. 9 Stakeholders including General Practitioner and specialist psychological therapy providers within Better Access indicated that Better Access had been instrumental in enhancing overall professional collaboration and the integration of mental health care into mainstream services .6 In providing General Practitioner assessment and removing obstacles to community based psychological treatment, professional stakeholders have indicated increased capacity to provide early intervention by providing response in early stages of symptom onset regardless of consumer age. 10 11

Better Access has been subjected to independent evaluation by the Centre for Health Policy, Programs and Economics, University of Melbourne as the successful tender with the Department of Health and Ageing ("Better Access evaluation"). This evaluation collated over twenty different data sources to indicate that Better Access had met the third objective in matching treatment to identified gaps with sound consumer outcomes as consequence. The independent review showed i) that 90% of those using Medicare rebates to use Better Access had a (high prevalence) depression or anxiety diagnosis, ii) approximately 80% of those treated recorded pre-treatment high or very high levels of distress on Kessler 10 assessment and iii) 47% of those using Better Access met the criteria for a severe disorder, 45.5% reported a high level of disability. The Better Access evaluation found that the level of severe, moderate and mild disorders as rated by severity and disability reported by Better Access consumers was comparable to consumers of other Australian mental health services (including those of the State and Territories.) 6 7

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

### 2.2 Better Access Report Card

The Better Access evaluation including the consumer study also showed that all types of psychological therapy provider treatment i) showed *improvement from high or very high levels* of psychological distress pre-treatment to much more moderate levels of psychological distress at treatment completion as assessed by Kessler-10, ii) consumers across treatment provider groups showed *improvement from moderate to severe depression to normal or mild depression levels* as measured by Depression Anxiety Stress Scales and iii) consumer evaluation showed "almost universal" satisfaction with the clinical care received reporting "significant improvement in their mental health and their ability to cope through stressful situations. 6 Research completed by Australian Psychological Society in 2008 corroborated these findings with 2,223 Better Access consumers, 90% of these consumers reporting "significant" or "very significant" improvement in their condition. 12

Better Access has been and remains the only public program situated to provide universal psychological therapy treatment for all age groups and high prevalence disorders not indicating need for centre based team care. There appears to be solid, independent evidence that Better Access has met program objectives as established for a universal mental health program with target outcomes of increasing treatment rates of high prevalence mental health disorders, establishment of referral pathways and enhancement of professional partnerships within the professional sector and positive treatment outcomes on observed measures.

#### 3.1 Better Access Criticisms

Better Access has been subject to widespread criticism by critics within the sector who have taken exception to fee-for-service, universally accessible mental health care. Some of the active critics published papers criticising Better Access from implementation and prior to review.13 14 Criticisms of Better Access will be considered in this section including allegations that Better Access will create a budget "blow-out," Better Access has been an uneconomical program, Better Access failed to deliver services to those most needing service, Better Access provided care to people not needing service, Better Access was not well monitored or regulated including disparagement of service provider training or qualification or that Better Access was not an evidence based program.

### 3.2 Budget Blow-out Claims

From the first year of delivery critics claimed that Better Access was a budget "blow-out," 15 this claim has continued through numerous media releases from the Brain Mind Institute. 16 17 The total cost of Better Access services to government, in terms of benefits paid, has in fact increased from \$288.9 million in 2007 to \$389.4 million in 2008, and to \$478.1 million in 2009. 6 The Brain Mind Research Institute and Orygen Health released modelling in March, 2011 stating that Better Access will cost "3 billion dollars over 4 years" with the use of Medicare uptake figures and a growth rate of 10% .18 This would appear to be an improbable conclusion based upon disparate sources of information. The uptake increase in the first two available years of Better Access was indeed near 25% and 15% yet Better Access uptake growth can not be expected to continue to increase in such increment due to a "ceiling effect." As observed in the Melbourne Better Access review, also within the Post-Implementation Review (PIR) of Better Access conducted by the Department of Health and Ageing in 2009, "the Better Access initiative has significantly increased access to affordable mental health services in the primary care sector and to many patients who previously could not afford these services, thereby meeting a previously unmet need." 19

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 3.2 Budget Blow-out Claims

As stated, one of the objectives of Better Access implementation was to open access to mental health treatment for Australians who had previously not accessed mental health treatment. The government's Post-Implementation Review stated further, "this strong increase in uptake is in line with expectations based on the increased consumer and provider awareness about the initiative and greater provider familiarity with the Better Access MBS item requirements over time." 19 Predictions of large compounding uptake of Better Access services would need to be interpreted with caution as universal mental health programs previously not available to the Australian public mature, particularly as the differential between mental health disorder incidence and treatment seeking behaviour remains unchanged.

Furthermore, evaluation of the availability of Better Access workforce by the National Institute of Labour Studies at Flinders University in 2010 made two points relevant to the provision of

services regardless of demand. "Better Access was not viewed as having an impact on the numbers of psychologists re-entering the (Better Access engaged) workforce," alongside observation that "most of the Better Access mental health occupations are already working at their full capacity." 20 This observation of the limit of availability of Better Access workforce was also referenced by the Department of Health and Ageing's Post–Implementation Review which did not raise concerns about Better Access growth but instead expressed concerns about possible waiting lists, delays in treatment and mental health professional skill accessibility.19 For these reasons, it is not a credible claim that Better Access will or could continue to grow unchecked.

### 3.3 Better Access Treatment Cost

Better Access as a fee-for-service program has also been shown to be a cost-effective method of delivering treatment as relative to both service based methods of delivery and relative to other mental health Medicare based services. The Better Access review indicated that "the typical cost to government of a package of care from a clinical or registered psychologist is \$566." With the addition of medical assessment, development and implementation of a treatment plan by the General Practitioner, treatment under Better Access costs the government only \$753.31. Using the benchmark of \$1,100 as set by referenced scholarly works indicating good value parameters, the Melbourne review was able to demonstrate that Better Access was able to provide treatment at a low per incidence of treatment cost to tax payers. 6

### 3.4 Better Access Treatment Cost Relative to Alternatives

2011-2012 Budget proposals include the concept that Better Access rationalisations will be compensated by continued access to psychiatrists under MBS items and with doubling the capacity of the Access to Allied Psychological Service (ATAPS). The suggestion that these mechanisms could compensate for the rationalisation of Better Access in service delivery will be discussed later yet the concept that mental health costs would be reduced by use of psychiatry MBS and ATAPS is deeply flawed. Medicare Items attached to a 45 minutes or more review by a Consultant Psychiatrist as of July 2011 for Item 291 is \$195.50. 21

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

## 3.4 Better Access Treatment Cost Relative to Alternatives

ATAPS, by their nature, are also a funded service with administration costs. The Australian National Audit Office within their 2011 audit report, "Administration of the Access to Allied Psychological Services Program" for the Department of Health and Ageing indicated that ATAPS administration within General Practice Divisions exceeded the capped 15% of budget in various Divisions. 22 There are good reasons tied to flexibility of targeted service expenses that administration costs may be high yet an independent review of ATAPS completed in 2008 showed that for 2007-2008 unit costs varied between \$57 to \$1,155 per session, 23 with an average cost of \$219 per session compared to the Better Access cost of approximately \$80 for most service providers under Medicare.24 Furthermore, for all of the targeted criticism about out-of-pocket expenses within Better Access more than half of the consultations were bulk billed to consumers despite the heavy predominance of extended consultations of over 50 minutes. Psychological therapy providers average co-payment, when charged, is

approximately \$35 6 and psychiatric gap payment averages of \$63.69 in urban areas and \$80.33 in rural areas. 19

Better Access provides more cost effective service for the government and as a (rebate plus gap) aggregate than the services the government are currently positing as cheaper alternatives so it may be considered that any cost saving would occur by limitation of service accessibility via capped services or psychiatric unavailability. The Better Access budget must also be framed in the context that the National Mental Health Report 2010 showed that the Australian government have only committed 7.5% of the total health budget to mental health which is an unchanged proportion since 1993. Of those funds the State and Territory hospital services accounted for the largest share of national mental health spending (28%), followed by state and territory ambulatory care services (24%) and psychiatric medicines subsidised through the Australian Government Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (14%). 25 This low proportion of funding relative to health budget expenditure is at odds with the findings that high prevalence mental health disorders are the third leading specific cause of health loss as measured by disability-adjusted life years lost in Australia (after heart disease and diabetes)26 Furthermore high prevalence mental health disorders account for 13% of overall health burden of disease in Australia. 27 This is a morbidity trend predicted to become worse by the World Health Organisation which reports that depression is becoming a worsening problem and is likely to become the second leading cause for morbidity by 2020.28 This is a health challenge Australia needs to prepare well to meet and Better Access has been shown to be a program which meets World Health Organisation criteria for meeting disorder prevalence. severity and superior treatment unit costs over alternatives.

### 3.5 Disadvantaged Groups - Men

Critics of Better Access (Professor Ian Hickie, Brain Mind Research Institute) have also criticised Better Access as "Medicare as usual" for failing delivery of services to men, people under 15 years, rural Australians and the socially disadvantaged. 15 29 This criticism of Better Access fails to take into account both global mental health incidence and treatment utilisation differences. The Word Health Organisation, for instance, completed cross-national associations between gender and mental disorders in the "World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys" and reported that women across all continents were both more likely to report high prevalence mental health disorder symptoms and to seek treatment. 30 Australian research has also shown that the suggestion Better Access "fails" men is based upon flawed premise as Australian males also do not identify symptoms of mental health disorder or identify as requiring treatment (at any service) at the same rate as women. 31 32

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 3.5 Disadvantaged Groups - Youth

Analysis of the findings of the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing 2007 per young people, 13-17 years, did indeed find that only 31% of those identified by parents as having mental health problems and 20% of adolescents who identified themselves as having problems, had attended a professional service (of any kind) during the 6 months prior to the survey. 5 Again, the distinction between experiencing mental health disorder and treatment seeking behaviour can be made 31 yet instead of Better Access "failing" Australians under 15 years the Better Access evaluation has shown that lower rates of uptake of the Better Access service in this age group in 2007 have shifted considerably with the under 15 year age group showing the highest relative growth of uptake of all age groups, with young people rates of growth of 109.4% for Focussed Psychological Strategies and 121.4% for Psychological Therapy Items.6 This trend was noted by the University of New South Wales Headspace

Evaluation Report of 2009 which states, "Medicare data for the two years from November 2006 to November 2008 does suggest that young people are not only accessing mental health services in greater numbers, but that they are doing so at higher rates than the Australian population in general. It was expected that mental health service usage would steadily increase as a result of the changes to the MBS system, and there has been a steady increase nationally in the numbers of people accessing mental health services." 33 The magnitude of service uptake by Better Access can not be largely explained with reference to headspace numbers as of 2009 as i) it is unclear what percentage of headspace attendees accessed mental health items (as provided under Better Access) ii) attendance was spread between 2007 to 2009, yet if all 13,917 headspace attendees to 2009 accessed at least one Better Access MBS this would have only represented less than 5.5% of the over 253,000 Australians aged under 25 years who accessed Better Access rebates in 2009. 33 6

## 3.5 Disadvantaged Groups - Rural

The Better Access evaluation is also able to inform criticism about Better Access capacity to meet rural needs, although definitions of "rural" categorisation vary across research, there is evidence which predictably shows that remote uptake of Better Access was behind other categories yet as in the case of youth above, the relative growth in remote access was higher than other groups between 2007-2009 as may be expected as a program matures.6 Better Access uptake actually increased in non-capital metropolitan cities and rural centres from 2007 to 2009 to the point that these groups now have higher usage rates than capital cities per 1,000 population. 6 As with preceding demographic groups, Better Access appears to have increased access to mental health services in more ruralised areas 34 35 despite observed differences in mental health awareness and attitudes between rural and urban groups. 36 Notably these gains in provision of mental health services in a primary care setting would have benefits in ameliorating problems with the transfer of rural consumers to urbanised tertiary health settings as people are treated in their local community within social and medical supports and without the need to travel distances. 37 These gains have been made in conjunction with the \$51.7 million Mental Health Services in Rural and Remote Areas program providing targeted services such as Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander primary health care services. 1

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

3.5 Disadvantaged Groups - Socio-economic Disadvantage

Criticism of Better Access not reaching people from lower socio-economic regions is also not as clear-cut as critics infer. This is partially due to the complication involved in measuring disadvantage by Index of Relative Socio-economic Disadvantage which is an inexact measure taking into consideration various variables of the postcode where a consumer lives which may not reflect individual circumstances. 38 The Better Access evaluation showed that the uptake rates of Better Access were approximately 10% lower for people living in the most disadvantaged areas (48.5 persons per 1000) to least disadvantaged regions (53.6 persons per 1000) yet the *relative growth in uptake between 2007 and 2009 was highest for people in disadvantaged areas*. Data also indicated that bulk billing was highest and co-payment when charged was lowest across all item groups in Better Access for people in areas of greatest socio-economic disadvantage rating. Increased referral to a psychologist for treatment of

mental health disorders in areas of high socio-economic disadvantage has also been noted since Better Access commencement. 6 The Department of Health and Ageing Post-Implementation Review simply stated, "The Better Access MBS items have increased access to affordable mental health services for patients who previously could not afford these services".19 The criticism of Better Access failing certain groups will also be considered with analysis of the criticism that Better Access provided care to people not needing a service in Section 3.6.

#### 3.6 Service Provision Trends

Mental health critics associated with the Brain Mind Research Institute and Beyond Blue have used the media to claim that Better Access provided care to people not needing a service with claims that Better Access was "welfare for the wealthy" and provided care for the "worried well" or "people not even worried." 39 40 This is the point at which this submission must respond to points which are factually untrue not debateable premise. Better Access is established with clear pathways of referral which require General Practitioner's to provide assessment, diagnose a mental health disorder and refer to shared care within a Mental Health Treatment Plan. 41 This submission has also already shown that; i) 90% of those using Medicare rebates to use Better Access had a (high prevalence) depression or anxiety diagnosis, other 10% are substance use, personality or other disorders ii) approximately 80% of those treated recorded pre-treatment high or very high levels of distress on Kessler 10 assessment and iii) 47% of those using Better Access met the criteria for a severe disorder, 45.5% reported a high level of disability. 6 7 The criticism that Better Access is only treating mild and moderate disorders due to the fact that it is funded to treat high prevalence disorders also seems to be confusing the idea that mood or affective disorders are less serious than other forms of disorder such as psychosis which is a premise not supported by international (WHO) onus of morbidity evaluation. 2 29 42

The assertion that Better Access services were duplicating services or seeing over-serviced consumers 43 has also been refuted by the evidence that in 2008 Medicare data showed that 87.2% of consumers received a Better Access Mental Health Treatment Plan for the first time and in 2009, a significant 77.1% of consumers were provided first time Better Access Plans.6 Furthermore, analysis of the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing revealed that 62% of Better Access consumers were totally new to using psychological therapy services of any type. 5

## Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

## 3.6 Service Provision Trends

The Better Access evaluation brought together data from Medicare Benefits Schedule and the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing and aggregated them with Divisions of General Practice to observe whether Better Access services were distributed appropriately across Divisions according to levels of mental health treatment need. Better Access evaluation findings were that Better Access showed higher uptake rates in Divisions with higher levels of mental health need.6 Epidemiological analysis of the 2007 National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing also showed "(a)mong people with a 12-month affective or anxiety disorder, Better Access service use, as compared to other service use, or no service use, was predicted by clinical factors (ie. more severe disorder, having an affective disorder) but not by urbanicity (ie .living in a major urban area versus a rural or remote area), level of socio-economic disadvantage (ie. living in areas of less disadvantage) or other socio-demographic factors (such as age, gender, education or employment status)." 44 In other

words, clinical need as defined by having identified more severe or complex needs was the predictive factor of Better Access rebate utilisation not demographic or socio-economic factors. These findings were corroborated by General Practitioner data collected by the BEACH program. 9 These findings would indicate that the Better Access program was meeting perceived need for treatment which is the role of accessible treatment programs. There may be other variables involved in the differences of service usage between population groups including differences in willingness to identify psychological issues, different perceptions of treatment seeking and as stated with gender, differences in mental health disorder incidence.

## 3.7 Better Access Service Provider Professional Standards

The same critics have in different forums suggested that practitioners within Better Access were not of appropriate standard. One vocal critic went so far as to say via "The Age" on June 10, 2010, "But a surge in the number of counsellors, therapists and psychologists offering the rebate and bulk-billing has raised concerns among several (mental health) council members about the quality of the service being provided. "Someone can hang a shingle out the front of their place and provide these services under Medicare, but we have no idea of the standard of care." 40 This again is a factual untruth. As stated in 3.2 of this submission there has not been a surge of practitioners registering with Better Access and only health professionals registered with their relevant registration body have ever been able to provide services under Medicare and apply for a Medicare provider number.45

Better Access practitioners must meet minimum standards of education and professional competency including ongoing professional development requirements which are set and monitored by relevant professional registration bodies and associations in consultation with the government.46 Medicare Australia has also engaged in 2009 audit of the Better Access scheme with a focus upon the diagnosis of a mental health disorder acting as the activation of Better Access treatment amongst other measures. 47 Disparagement of mental health engagement or need for treatment of high prevalence disorders within the media would predictably increase stigma 48 attached to using Better Access Medicare rebates and is likely to serve as an obstacle to Australians receiving early identification and treatment for their health concerns as evidenced by World Health Organisation Surveys 49 and Australian research. 50

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

#### 3.8 Evidence Base

Over the span of Better Access there have been claims by the Brain Mind Research Institute that Better Access failed to deliver on providing evidence based treatment. In 2007, there was complaint that Better Access treatment was substandard due to departure from team based care 14 and in 2010 the same group claimed that the evaluation of Better Access failed to meet their standard for treatment evaluation. 51 Media have reiterated claims that Better Access fail to deliver on evidence based practice without evidence to support these claims 52 As stated, the Centre for Health Policy Programs and Economics, University of Melbourne (Better Access review) used 20 different data sources to evaluate the Better Access program with positive conclusions as per treatment outcomes and consumer satisfaction ratings as measured by psychometric assessment, consumer and stakeholder feedback. 6

Better Access treatment has been developed and administered according to a Department of Health and Ageing funded initiative conducted with assistance of the Australian Psychological

Society (APS). The APS were commissioned to complete a very extensive review of the evidence informing brief psychological intervention, a meta-analysis. The scientific literature review process is regularly updated to include new international research findings and to guide Better Access policy and implementation. Better Access Medicare Items are constructed so that Australian Medicare rebates are contingent upon delivery of the most evidence based therapies available including Cognitive Behavioural Therapy and Interpersonal Psychotherapy. The recommendations of treatment delivery in terms of treatment types and duration are derived from best practice analysis, "Evidence-Based Psychological Interventions in the Treatment of Mental Disorders: A Literature Review, Third Edition (2010)."53

Extrapolating from Better Access policy, critics could be suggesting that individual practitioners are failing to provide evidence- based and Medicare endorsed psychological treatment. The Department of Health and Ageing completed a Post-Implementation Review of Better Access which did not identify evidence of competency issues which would form a serious allegation in reference to individual practitioners failing to meet professional standards and Medicare requirements 19 In fact, need for compliance with Medicare Items could arguably be a regulatory factor in ensuring that Australians seeking psychological treatment receive evidence based treatment as health practitioners are audited for program compliance and professional standards as set by Medicare.

### 3.8 Better Access Criticism Summary

Both formal and informal scrutiny of Better Access has been more assertive and vocal than any other program evaluation the author of this submission has ever witnessed or observed in widespread research of Australian mental health services within Federal or State and Territory health. In analysis of Better Access criticisms with reference to research and the known data relating to Better Access it can be seen that Better Access is meeting objectives of increasing treatment rates for high prevalence disorders which are not eligible for, or requiring, resource intensive team based treatment approaches. The assertion that Better Access will represent a budget "blow-out" has been considered from the perspective of unmet need "ceiling" and the known facts about mental health skill shortage in Australia which selflimits Better Access growth. The criticism that Better Access is a costly method of providing treatment has been answered particularly in reference to other known forms of service delivery. Evidence about Better Access meeting clinical needs of Australians as a universal treatment program has also been considered in response to criticisms of Better Access failing vulnerable groups. Criticisms of Better Access professional standards and evidence based practice have also been refuted from the perspective of examination of professional and Medicare requirements.

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

3.8 Better Access Criticism Summary

The inference that Better Access only treats mild and moderate disorders due to focus upon mood and affective disorders has also been shown to be incorrect both i) in terms of disorder severity Better Access manages and ii) in terms of global awareness of the burden of high prevalence disorder morbidity. Better Access program role diminishment, with the inherent mild disorder assumption, relative to other spending priorities will be the focus of the remainder of this Submission. It is posited that Better Access has been criticised for agenda based reasons.

## 4.1 Recommendations toward Mental Health Budget 2011-2012

The 2011-2012 Mental Health Budget follows on from recommendations made by the National Health and Hospitals Reform Commission Report as released in June 2009 56 and recommendations made by the Independent Mental Health Working Party which culminated in a paper written by a group called the 'Independent Mental Health Reform Group' using the University of Sydney server called, "Including, Connecting, Contributing: A Blueprint to Transform Mental Health and Social Participation in Australia" released in March 2011. 54

The first two major recommendations of expenditure made by the National Health and Hospitals Reform Commission Report were;

- 1. We recommend that a youth friendly community-based service, which provides information and screening for mental disorders and sexual health, be rolled out nationally for all young Australians. The chosen model should draw on evaluations of current initiatives in this area both service and internet/telephonic-based models. Those young people requiring more intensive support can be referred to the appropriate primary health care service or to a mental or other specialist health service.
- 2. We recommend that the Early Psychosis Prevention and Intervention Centre (EPPIC) model be implemented nationally so that early intervention in psychosis becomes the norm.

No further recommendations were made about specific Federal mental health services.

The "Independent Mental Health Working Party" likewise made recommendations for funding in eight priority areas as follows;

- 1. Prevention and early intervention services for children, young people and emerging adults (i.e. 0-25 years), with specific emphasis on increased access to both better primary care and more specialised community-based services (\$988m):
- 2. New integrated community services that use innovative contracting systems to drive real social inclusion and enhanced economic participation (\$710m);
- 3. New collaborative health services that are consistent with national health reform and promote primary and specialised mental health care in community-based settings (\$203m);
- 4. Collaborative medical and psychiatric services for maintenance of the elderly in community settings and to promote healthy ageing (\$100m);
- 5. A National Mental Health Commission to report annually (\$50m);
- 6. Use of new technologies, particularly e-mental health services to increase access to services as well as support ongoing self-care and traditional clinical care (\$160m):
- 7. Strategic research, development and evaluation to promote health service reform, investigate new and enhanced treatments and trial new models of service provision (\$139m); and
- 8. Reform and develop the mental health workforce, with a specific emphasis on promotion of flexible and responsive team-based care (\$150m).

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

4.1 Recommendations toward Mental Health Budget 2011-2012

The funding recommendations made by the Independent Mental Health Reform Group are stated to be guided by the following principles:

- The services presented here are ready for immediate implementation
- These services are in areas where autonomous Commonwealth activity is possible and desirable
- The services recommended must be genuinely transformational
- The Blueprint does not make specific recommendations regarding other key services which are currently within state/territory jurisdiction, such as community mental health services, judicial and police services etc.
- The Blueprint recommends services and programs which are grounded in evidence, demonstrated to have a positive impact on the lives of people with a mental illness.55

Note again that the COAG National Action Plan on Mental Health 2006-2011 first recommendation of key areas of funding responsibility, "services delivered by private psychiatrists in the community, General Practitioners, psychologists, mental health nurses and other allied health professionals" 1 was omitted from the Independent Mental Health Reform Groups recommendations.

## 4.2 Mental Health Budget 2011-2012

The Budget 2011-2012 as outlined in Budget 2011–12: Mental health—centrepiece of this year's health budget, Parliament Library:

- \$419.7 million over five years to establish up to 12 new Early Psychosis Prevention and Intervention Centres (EPICC), and 30 new headspace sites to help young people with or at risk of mental illness
- \$343.8 million over five years to provide more coordinated care services to people with severe mental illnesses
- \$269.3 million over five years for community mental health services, in particular to expand Family Mental Health support services and increase the number of personal helpers, mentors, and respite care services
- \$201.3 million over five years for a National Partnership Agreement on Mental Health. Funds from this agreement would be made available to state and territory governments on a competitive basis for projects designed to address major gaps in mental health services and
- \$205.9 million over five years to expand access to the Access to Allied Psychological services programs in hard to reach and low socio-economic areas.

"Other important initiatives include the establishment of a Mental Health Commission and an online portal to make it easier for people to find and access mental health services.

The initiatives outlined in the Budget broadly accord with the priorities for investment outlined in a blueprint for mental health reform published by an Independent Mental Health Reform Group in March this year." 56

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

### 4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 -Better Access

This submission will consider directly the decisions to rationalise Better Access and rationales provided for this rationalisation process, the decision to invest in EPPIC and Headspace age and disorder specific services and the increased ATAPS investment in particular before providing information about the recommendation process.

In a Fact Sheet released by the Department and Health and Ageing called, "Rationalisation of allied mental health services under Better Access: 2011-2012 Budget Measure" key points made included; "From 1 November 2011 Medicare rebates for eligible people with a diagnosed mental disorder under the Better Access initiative will be capped at 10 individual allied mental health services per calendar year, from 12." 57 This is a factual distortion failing to relate that the Better Access program previously had a concession which provided for six (6) additional rebates as clinically indicated under "exceptional circumstances" providing eighteen (18) rebates per year for eligible Australians.

As noted in 3.7, Better Access was developed and implemented in accordance with extensive review of available evidence informing psychological treatment including a matching of available rebates per calendar year to evidence which shows that psychological therapies such as Cognitive Behavioural Therapy require fifteen (15) to twenty (20) sessions to complete toward positive outcomes. 53 The consequences of providing rebates for an artificially abbreviated treatment course for people with high prevalence disorders has not been well researched yet the provision of incomplete treatment can not be considered ethical or evidence based practice. Department of Health and Ageing rationale for the cuts have identified the usage patterns of Better Access citing that many Better Access users utilised only six (6) rebates in the year.7

Leaving aside issues with methodology including lack of follow-up evaluation, failing to control for return to treatment and treatment occurring over different calendar years, using service usage statistics to develop Better Access rebate policy is a flawed premise. This would incorporate a mental health program policy of capping Medicare rebates at an arbitrary, economically-set point for the Better Access consumer regardless of the known psychological treatment duration efficacy. Rationalisation of the Better Access according to usage statistics would also appear to have very limited cost saving benefits due to the purported relative scarcity of consumers using more than ten (10) Medicare rebates yet removes Better Access capacity to treat the consumer who has complicated psychological issues. Recent APS research indicates that Better Access has reached over 260,000 Australians who have used more than ten (10) treatment sessions with Better Access. 58

The Department of Health and Ageing's "Rationalisation of allied mental health services under Better Access: 2011-2012 Budget Measure" Fact Sheet mentioned above continues to provide some departure from the findings of the Department commissioned Better Access evaluation for people requiring more than ten (10) Medicare rebates for treatment of their mental health disorder. "It is important that people get the right care for their needs. People who currently receive more than 10 allied mental health services under Better Access may have more severe or complex needs and would be better suited for referral to more appropriate mental health services. People with severe and persistent mental disorders who require over 10 allied mental health services are still eligible for up to 50 Medicare Benefits Schedule consultant psychiatrist services per annum, or to access the specialised mental health system in each State or Territory. To help make psychiatrist services available in more areas from 1 July 2011 the Government will also provide new Medicare rebates for online psychiatrist consultations for patients living in regional, remote and outer metropolitan areas"

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 - Better Access

As stated in 1.2, Better Access was established in 2006 as a key funding responsibility, as identified by COAG, for the Federal government to provide funding for treatment to address very low treatment rates in high prevalence disorders which were not eligible for, or needing access to the community mental health services provided by State and Territory services. Better Access is a unique, universal access program which Departmental Post-Implementation Review 20 assessed as meeting hitherto unmet need of treating high prevalence disorders. The Department of Health and Ageing's Better Access evaluation, as stated in 3.5, also shows that Better Access provides good outcomes for predominantly severe and moderate mood and affective disorders. Better Access is not engaged in providing care for mild and moderate mental health disorders as some government briefs have reported since "mental health reform." 58 This is particularly problematic as Better Access evaluation demonstrates that Better Access reaches and provides treatment to Australians with severe high prevalence disorders not treated elsewhere, Better Access is in high demand and current budget proposals would provide subs-standard treatment duration which would result in

inevitable mitigation of evidence-based practice for Australians with disabling and distressing high prevalence disorders.

Analysis in 3.3 provided an appraisal of relative cost of Better Access to other methods of providing mental health treatment. The accessibility of other forms of mental health treatment delivery also remains problematic. Better Access was developed, in part, as a response to the limited accessibility of psychiatric services generally and particularly within rural areas or for new patients 19 Accessibility of other forms of service delivery including telephonic or internet means will not solve the problem of psychiatric workforce working capacity.

## 4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 – ATAPS

A Department of Health and Ageing media release entitled "2011-12 Budget Provides Greater Access to Psychological Support" of May 16, 2011 quotes the Minister for Mental Health and Ageing as stating, "the doubling of funding in this year's Budget will allow subsidised treatment for about 185,000 extra patients, over five years," 60 The addition of this treatment would mean that 370, 000 would have access to ATAPS services using ATAPS Audit figures 23 although there is no indication as of yet whether ATAPS consumers would be subject to the same truncated treatment duration of ten (10) sessions. The premise that additional ATAPS funding would "enhance mental health delivery in the primary setting" 61 as stated in Mental Health Reform is flawed in two major ways. The rationalisation of Better Access General Practitioner Items are likely to reduce General Practitioner Mental Health Plan formulation which would reduce the primary health benefit of early intervention and restrict many more Australians from receiving care than the modest ATAPS enhancement will compensate, ATAPS capacity to remain a targeted service in a climate of reduced Better Access capacity is also dubious. Analysis of these issues will be examined with reference to Department of Health and Ageing information.

Surveys of general practitioners have indicated that one in four general practitioners will stop drafting General Practitioner Mental Health Plans due to rationalisation of Better Access remuneration of mental health plans as relative to physical health plans and one in two General Practitioners believe that rationalisation of the Mental Health Plan component of Better Access would reduce the time which could be spent with each patient. 61 This would represent a very significant reduction in assessment and referral of mental health disorder by deliberate avoidance of the program which by 2009 Better Access uptake standards (not mental health disorder figures) would represent over 275,000 Australians per year not receiving treatment. 6 The hidden and incalculable impact of missed mental health disorder early identification opportunity associated with time constraint is likely to be even more considerable. This can not be seen as a progressive step in primary health assessment and treatment of mental health disorder or early intervention outcomes.

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

## 4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 – ATAPS

Department of Health and Ageing publicity releases suggest that via ATAPS "the Government will provide a major boost to primary mental health services, by targeting additional resources to groups that are hard to reach and currently underserviced, such as people in rural and regional Australia and low income areas, Indigenous Australians, men, young people under 25 and other disadvantaged groups." 57 Previous ATAPS Reviews have also stated that "ATAPS and Better Access must be complementary. ATAPS can focus on areas and populations where Better Access may not be as flexible in it's service delivery." 24 The 2011 ATAPS audit further states, "the Government now views the ATAPS program as an important and necessary program to complement the much larger Better Access initiative, in particular through the targeting of groups with low usage of Medicare-funded services." 22

The premise of ATAPS, as a Better Access complementary service, which may assist in mental health engagement and perception change within groups not accessing services now is one echoed within Australian evaluation of primary mental health programs. 34 35 This premise occurs however within a history of ATAPS often exhausting their annual budget resulting in capping of General Practitioner referral within General Practitioner Divisions or establishing waiting lists pending end of budget year. 23 The rationalisation of Better Access in a climate of no means testing of any mainstream mental health service will inevitably lead to increased demand or "overflow" from one program into other no-cost or low-cost programs particularly in a potential climate of Better Access practitioner attrition, The most probable consequence of proposed mental health funding changes therefore would be the reduction in any targeted focus gains that may have been available in terms of specialist attention toward changing perceptions of treatment seeking. In other words, this submission, would suggest that the strengths of both Better Access and ATAPS will be considerably mitigated.

## 4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 - Early Intervention Services EPPIC & headspace

As stated in 4.3, the mental health budget allocated \$419.7 million over five years to establish up to 12 new Early Psychosis Prevention and Intervention Centres (EPICC), and 30 new headspace sites to help young people with or at risk of mental illness. An analysis of EPPIC according to World Health Organisation mental health service criteria will proceed before an analysis of headspace. Both EPPIC and headspace are described as clinical programs of Orygen Youth Health which, in turn, describes itself as "a world class facility for the comprehensive treatment of young people experiencing a first episode crisis in mental health" on the Orygen Health website. 62

The author of this submission was unable to find an independent evaluation of EPPIC services comparable to the Better Access evaluation which would provide an overview of EPPIC cost per treatment unit, accessibility, prevalence of "early psychosis" as defined by EPPIC, alternative services capacity or consumer outcomes for analysis. EPPIC's website states that EPPIC originated in 1988 and became a community based service in 1992. EPPIC describes itself as a "dedicated early psychosis service in a dedicated youth service." 63 EPPIC appears to be a community health service similar to those offered in state public community health services as provided by a multi-disciplinary team consisting of case manager staff including nurses, clinical psychologists, occupational therapists, and social workers working with consultant psychiatrists, or psychiatric registrars working under senior consultant psychiatrists. In terms of accessibility, EPPIC provides services to 12-25 year old Australians with symptoms of psychosis. EPPIC are tertiary centres and are in select metropolitan areas only yet they do state that consultation services exist from their base.

## Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 – Early Intervention Services EPPIC & headspace

'headspace' services can be evaluated with reference to the Headspace Evaluation Report: Independent Evaluation of headspace: the National Youth Mental Health Foundation (2009) as completed by a research team associated with the Social Policy Research Centre, University of New South Wales. 33 This "headspace Evaluation Report" was completed in November 2009 in reference to data collected by June 2009. This evaluation report would represent the initial stages of headspace establishment, implementation and administration as headspace originated in 2006, ten (10) of thirty (30) headspace centres were announced in February 2007 and the remaining twenty (20) were announced in January 2008. All centres were operational by December 2008. Some of the evaluation findings and omissions may be understood from the context of program infancy yet this evaluation remains the only source by which independent analysis of headspace can be made.

From the headspace evaluation report it can be understood that the headspace service model is one which "aims to provide multidisciplinary services to young people with mental health issues in 30 (centres) throughout Australia across four key areas: primary health, mental health, alcohol and drug use, and social and vocational support" 33. In operational terms this has occurred through headspace becoming a company by limited guarantee with charitable status in 2009. According to the headspace evaluation report, headspace is currently funded by the Department of Health and Ageing and governed by the headspace board largely consisting of organisations who originally tendered for the National Youth Mental Health Foundation namely Orygen Research Centre, University of Melbourne, Brain Mind Research Institute, Australian Psychological Society and the Australian General Practice Network, alongside board members from the Australian Indigenous Doctors Association & Principals Australia and a chair nominated by the Department of Health and Ageing.

headspace centres are established by participation in a competitive tendering process administered by the headspace Grants Committee. The headspace Evaluation Report states, "the centres collectively received \$34.2 million between 2006 and mid-2009, and will be receiving at least \$500,000 each per year between 2009 and 2010 as ongoing core funding. Service delivery is supported by the Youth Mental Health Initiative (YMHI) Allied Health Worker (AHW) program which assists in the payment of practitioners, such as psychologists, social workers, mental health nurses, occupational therapists, Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander health workers, AOD counsellors, and youth workers." The Youth Mental Health Initiative is a Department of Health and Ageing program of an additional \$50 million established in order to provide staff for headspace initiatives. 64

In explaining local set-up the headspace Evaluation Report explains that each centre "is directed by a lead agency on behalf of a consortium of government agencies and non-government organisations (NGOs) from a range of sectors. This arrangement is intended to encourage a whole-of-community approach and engage key stakeholders in the development, establishment, implementation and coordination of headspace services." At initial stages of implementation, the local Centres were guided by a headspace national office which was administered within the University of Melbourne; the Centre of Excellence (research arm) was established within the Orygen Research Centre at the University of Melbourne; the community awareness program was funded and run by the Brain and Mind Research Institute (BMRI) at the University of Sydney; and the service provider education and training program was undertaken by the Australian Psychological Society and the Australian General Practice Network. These services, with the exception of the role of Orygen Research Centre, have now been assumed by headspace National Office which governs and supports all headspace centre activity.

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 - Early Intervention Services EPPIC & headspace

The headspace model thus is aiming to bring together local centre human resources to deliver services as promoted by Brain Mind Research Institute community awareness initiatives, supported by Orygen Research Centre research, facilitated by human resource training by psychological and medical professional association, administered by headspace national office and local consortiums in a role similar to the management committee. The headspace evaluation report explains that the headspace centres themselves are designed to assist young people to engage with help seeking by drop in centre engagement, self or agency referral whereupon the young person's details are collected, information or referral may also be provided. The young person may proceed to assessment as provided by a salaried worker such as a Youth Mental Health Initiative Allied Health Worker who would provide referral according to need to any or all of the services available including; co-located mental health workers, State or Territory funded mental health workers, co-located (State or Territory funded) Alcohol or Other Drug Workers, co-located Vocational Assistance Workers,

Youth Mental Health Initiative funded or MBS paid Allied Health Clinicians and Youth Mental Health Initiative salaried or MBS funded General Practitioners.

The headspace Evaluation Report indicated that as of June 2009 the idea of bringing these services together as a hub has been frustrated by some difficulties with recruitment which would be indicated by reference to mental health skill shortages as discussed in Section 4.3. Psychiatrists and General Practitioners have been particularly difficult to recruit within headspace centres with the headspace Evaluation Report stating that only one third of operational headspaces were able to provide all four intended services as of date of report. 33 headspace centre funding was also seen to vary across centres with headspace core funding required for physical establishment, payment of administration and management duties, Youth Mental Health Initiative funding provided core service delivery, administration and linkages between services yet factors such as charging rent, salaried versus Better Access remunerated practitioners models, consortium donations, philanthropic donations and gap payment policy appeared to vary across headspace centres. 33

The headspace evaluation report experienced difficulties in providing a full evaluation of headspace services as of June 2009 due to only 7,022 young people from 22 of 30 (Wave 1, 2008) and 26 of 30 (Wave 2, 2009) headspace sites being connected to headspace database. From the 26 centres only 24 headspace centres were included in data and the headspace Evaluation Report states that 29% of the data available was produced in two headspace sites. The headspace Evaluation Report cites that there was "substantial missing data from some sites and for certain variables" particularly for demographic information, occasions of service, referral source, diagnosis and available psychometric data such as the Kessler 10 psychological distress scale results. headspace data sets ultimately included data for 2222 service users between baseline and second assessment so information about the impact of headspace intervention across different headspace centres and types of young people are not known. 33

Further sources of data about headspace used in the Headspace Evaluation included; two waves of interviews with young people, Wave 1 (2008) included 91 young people, Wave 2 (2009) included 93 young people, 16 participants were interviewed in both Wave 1 and 2, ii) 69 headspace users were surveyed in 10 in-depth headspace centres in both Waves 1 and Waves 2 yet survey response in Wave 1 was so poor (48 surveys) surveys were combined, iii) 21 carers were interviewed in Wave 1 and 31 were surveyed in Wave 2 (4 repeated interviews between Waves 1 and 2), iv)surveys of 232 headspace service or consortium providers in Wave 1 and 2 and v) interviews of 36 headspace service affiliates in Wave 1 and 31 in Wave 2 (15 interviewed in both Wave 1 and 2).

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 - Early Intervention Services EPPIC & headspace

The headspace evaluation report has stated, "due to the limitations of the data at this stage in the evaluation, it is not possible to draw any firm conclusions about the outcomes for the population of young people accessing headspace." Longitudinal data showing improvements over time was also not available. 33

headspace statistics to June 2009, indicated that the 30 sites had collectively seen approximately 13,917 young people and had provided over 95,000 occasions of service. An equal split of 10 centres each were seen to have had high, moderate or low usage figures with the busiest headspace centres seeing upon average 57.6 service users per month, moderate use centres seeing 27 and low use centres seeing 17.1 service users per month. 33

headspace dataset, where available, has produced results unsurprisingly similar to Better Access usage and improvement figures considering headspace relies heavily upon Better Access providers under MBS to provide the mental health services within headspace centres. The most frequently occurring disorders for young people attending headspace (n=811) were anxiety and depressive disorders. 93.2% of 147 young people surveyed reported an improvement in their mental health since coming to headspace. Improved mental health outcomes were uniformly spread across all demographic groups. The K-10 sample showed modest reduction of psychological distress subsequent to treatment.

47% of service users demonstrated a high level of distress as measured by the Kessler 10 which is significantly less than the Better Access 80% of service users with high levels of psychological distress yet this ratio was noteworthy to headspace evaluation providers as indicative that headspace is registering a large proportion of service users who may not meet criteria for early intervention. 44% of the K10 dataset showed medium levels of distress and 9% reported no or low levels of psychological distress. 78% of available dataset sample of 145 service users surveyed indicated that relationships with families had improved and 67% of surveyed service users believed their use of Alcohol and Other Drugs had improved. 33

The headspace Evaluation Report stated that they considered the positive responses in their very truncated sample to be "suggestive of positive outcomes" obtained within headspace centres. This submission would argue there is reason for profound concern that such a small and arguably selective representation of overall headspace performance and the differential between distinct headspace centres with their own local lead agencies, consortiums, policies and method of operating leaves questions about performance variation unanswered at this stage of headspace development. This is particularly of concern when interviews of headspace managers indicated "tension existed between managers and headspace National Office when the managers felt they were being criticised for not complying with the headspace model, despite the lack of an explicitly defined model to conform to."33 The headspace feature of co-location of services has also been raised by the headspace evaluation as there were concerns that "co-location does not automatically result in effective coordination of services and care. Where co-location occurs, (centres) need to ensure that there is collaboration and that the co-located service(s) are coordinated as part of the headspace model." 33 Service mix and professional recruitment issues as experienced within headspace centres could contribute to confusion about how headspace as a service would differ from other service user experiences with the finding that, only 68% of the survey sample had seen at least two headspace practitioners, most commonly a GP and psychologist to access Better Access Medicare provisions. 33

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

4.3 Analysis Budget 2011-2012 - Early Intervention Services EPPIC & headspace

This difficulty with headspace centre differences in model ambiguity, compliance and data adherence may be resolved or resolving yet this has resulted in a context where analysis of headspace must remain inconclusive in terms of evaluating service consistency and service objective outcomes. The comparison of headspace to already existing State and Territory Child and Youth Mental Health Services who place emphasis upon child-appropriate access and service linkage is also frustrated although headspace access would appear to have a different profile and lower threshold than most State and Territory mental health services. Access by different demographic groups remains inconclusive due to data compliance issues yet headspace is definitively limited by demographic to Australians aged from 12 to 25 years willing to be treated within a centre model of care. headspace centres are also restricted to select metropolitan areas and are accessible largely within normal working hours. 33

Cost of headspace services in totality and in per treatment cost unit are likely to be higher than a fee-for-service model due to heavy use of administration yet the headspace Evaluation Report also indicated that it was unable to provide a cost analysis of headspace services. The Evaluation Report indicated that insufficient information about headspace finances had been furnished to their evaluation "(T)he evaluation intended to conduct a cost analysis. The data from this analysis was not included because it did not properly reflect the true establishment and recurrent cost of the program. Only budgeted revenue and expenditure data for the 2008-2009 financial year and the actual revenue and expenditure for the six months from 1 July to 30 December 2008 was available to the researchers for analysis." 33

This submission to the Senate Inquiry would argue that it is disconcerting that the general public have no potential method of conducting a proper analysis of either the EPPIC or headspace programs which have been recommended to receive considerable diversion of mental health program funding. Mental health funding is effectively being diverted away from established, transparent mental health service delivery shown to produce good outcomes for the Australian public. The remainder of this Submission will be dedicated to an analysis of the mental health reform process which has also raised concern for many commentators.

### 5.1 Background to Mental Health Reform

This submission asserts that the recent Budget 2010-2011 proposals and shift toward "Mental Health Reform" has not been based in fair or open analysis of mental health treatment programs upon merit yet is designed to further the goal of wider, largely covert health reform. This part of the submission must make connections which are based upon publicly available facts and make informed commentary without the expressed intentions of people, bodies and departments involved due to the closed, secretive and non-consultative processes involved. Prior to stepping forward in analysis of mental health reform processes certain stakeholder history and descriptions are required.

British United Providential Association (BUPA) is a multi-national insurance company specialising in health insurance with a presence in 200 countries and insuring over 10 million people globally. BUPA has been extending it's presence in Australia. BUPA bought HBA Insurance in 2002 and purchased MBF for \$2.4 billion in 2008. BUPA insures over 3.2 million Australians as MBF, SGIO, HBA, ANZ Insurance, NRMA Insurance and Mutual Community. BUPA also has investments in health provision including Health Eyeware (Blink), Peak Health Management and private cardiology group Genesis Heart Care, with an agreement which involves monitoring of patient results and higher remuneration of desired outcomes. 65 BUPA Foundation currently is sponsoring perinatal mental health research by St John of God Health Care as well as Brain Mind Research Institute (Hickie) work on Healthy Ageing. 66

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

### 5.1 Background to Mental Health Reform

St John of God Health Care is a leading health care provider, with private hospitals, home nursing, pathology and Social Outreach and Advocacy services throughout Australia, New Zealand, and the wider Asia-Pacific region. As a Catholic, not-for-profit group, St John of God Health Care, as a part of Catholic Health Australia, employs more than 9,300 staff and are Australia's largest not-for-profit private health care group and the third largest operator of private hospitals. St John of God is also involved in the provision of inpatient and outpatient mental health services across Australia including St John of God Hospitals in NSW and Victoria, Pomegranate House (community psychology), Bloomsbury House (dual diagnosis service), Raphael House (perinatal and infant mental health) plus an array of Social Outreach and Advocacy Services. 67

Orygen Youth Health Research Centre (OYHRC) is a charitable organisation and Australia's largest youth mental health research centre. Orygen states that it is "one of the pre-eminent psychiatric research institutes in Australia and has developed key collaborations across the diagnostic spectrum for research and treatment of disorders with peak onset in the 12-25 year period." 68 Orygen Youth Health Research Board members include representatives of the University of Melbourne, Melbourne Health, the Australian Institute of Company Directors and the Colonial Foundation (chair). 69 Orygen Youth Health Research Centre have been the beneficiaries of \$46 million dollars from the Colonial Foundation (a philanthropic initiative of Colonial Ltd with the Commonwealth Bank) in 2010 after a series of other large grants. 70 Orygen Youth Health Research program, headspace hosted Heads Up!, an international youth mental health conference in July 2010 "with the support of its key partners, Orygen Youth Health Research Centre, Youth beyondblue, Australian General Practice Network, VicHealth, St John of God and BUPA." 71 BUPA literature has also indicated the health partnership with headspace. 72 EPPIC is also a program under auspice of Orygen Health.

Beyond Blue, is a charitable organisation backed by the Beyond Blue Depression Research Ancillary Fund Trust Deed and describes itself as an independent, not-for-profit organisation working to increase awareness of depression, anxiety and related disorders throughout Australia. Beyond Blue has strong affiliation with Orygen Health initiatives due to the role of Professor Ian Hickie as both Orygen consultant with EPPIC and headspace and Clinical Advisor (former CEO 2002-2003) of Beyond Blue. Beyond Blue have an extensive history of running programs with assistance from the MBF Foundation, now the BUPA Foundation. 73 74 75 Currently, this partnership is being repeated as Beyond Blue rolls out the National Perinatal Depression Initiative which has basis in BUPA sponsored research of a St John of God initiative.76 Beyond Blue is also currently funding Brain Mind Research Institute 45 and Up research into internet based treatments for depression. 77 Professor Hickie is also currently a BUPA Australia Medical Advisory Panel Member and has represented BUPA Australia at conferences discussing health reform in Australia. 78

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 5.2 National Health Reform

As stated in Section 4.1, the Third Mental Health Plan defined early intervention in a much broader manner than subsequent policies with investment in early symptom identification. The first time early intervention was defined in the narrow age-band way was with recommendations made by the National Health and Hospitals Reform Commission Report as released in June 2009 which indirectly yet clearly serve to include Orygen specific services;

- 1. We recommend that a youth friendly community-based service, which provides information and screening for mental disorders and sexual health, be rolled out nationally for all young Australians. The chosen model should draw on evaluations of current initiatives in this area both service and internet/telephonic-based models. Those young people requiring more intensive support can be referred to the appropriate primary health care service or to a mental or other specialist health service.
- 2. We recommend that the Early Psychosis Prevention and Intervention Centre model be

The recommendations of the National Health and Hospital Reform Commission also included as follows; "(a) design element in redesigning the health system to meet emerging challenges is concerned with the 'next generation' of Medicare. There are four important points here. First, the Commonwealth Government will be responsible for bringing together state-funded primary health care services and medical services under Medicare to create a comprehensive primary health care platform. This will include a focus on promoting good health, early intervention and better managing chronic disease. Second, the Commonwealth Government will need to consider the scope of services under the 'universal service entitlement' in a 'next generation' Medicare. The broader range of services included could be funded through a range of different payment mechanisms involving, for example, a mix of salary, fee-for-service, grants, payments for performance and quality, and payments for episodes of care. Third, we have recommended that the scope and structure of existing safety net arrangements be reviewed. There are currently multiple safety nets and a patchwork of government programs that partially meet the costs of some services. We need a simpler, more family-centred approach that improves the affordability of health care. Fourth, we have recommended that in reshaping the Medicare Benefits Schedule (one core element of the 'next generation' of Medicare), the Commonwealth Government must first decide the scope of services to be included. A framework is then needed to define the competency and scope of practice within which health professionals can provide certain services. This reshaping should be driven by a robust evidence base, and also promote continuity and integration of care through collaborative team models of care." 54

The government appointed Chair of the National Health and Hospitals Reform Commission was Dr Christine Bennett, Chief Medical Officer, BUPA Australia. 79 In writing an Introduction to the BUPA Foundation Report in 2009, Dr Christine Bennett documents that the Australian health system "is a system that increasingly finds itself under pressure. Indeed, the health needs of our population are changing and the case for health reform in Australia is compelling." Dr Bennett continues stating, "The (BUPA) Foundation is determined to play an active role in exploring health policy initiatives that will ease the financial burden on healthcare services and strengthen the sustainability of Australia's mixed private and public health system. Much of the Foundation's work aligns with the national health reform agenda." 79 The mental health reform process commenced alongside recommendations for Australia's health system including the concept of Medicare Locals (who will administer headspace and ATAPS), Super-clinics, the portable e-health record, the establishment of new bureaucracy strata involved in outcome measurement and reporting, maintenance of private health insurance rebate and proposal of consideration toward Medicare Select, a compulsory universal private health insurance scheme 54 80 81 82

## Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

### 5.3 National Health Reform

A similar process of public health devolution, rationalisation of universal fee-for-service primary health, privatisation of polyclinics, remuneration of health service provision by tender and remuneration according to outcomes is already in place with BUPA as a major player in the UK. 83 84 85 86 87 The process toward "managed competition" in the UK was a secretive and closed one. 88 89

In the absence of governmental "managed competition" policy disclosure observation of reform processes must be made by using evidence of the inclusion and preparation of stakeholders. Catholic Health Australia held their "Ten Years From Now" National Conference on August 23-25, 2010 in Adelaide as sponsored by Catholic Church Insurances Ltd which acted as a forum of discussion of Catholic Health role in health reform agenda. The Conference Opening session was entitled, 'Where do we want to be 10 Years from Now' and the session description was "The Australian Government is in the process of reforming Australia's health system - something many Australians have been seeking for years. Health

Minister Nicola Roxon will outline progress on the Government's reform agenda, and (Catholic Health Australia) Chairman Tony Wheeler and CEO Martin Laverty will outline the role likely to be played by Catholic organisations in the reform process." 90

The Mental Health Session at the Catholic Health Australia Conference was presented by Professor Ian Hickie, CEO Brain and Mind Institute and Professor Brett McDermott, Queensland Mater (CHA) and Beyond Blue. This session was named 'Catholic presence in Mental Health in the next 10 years,' it was described as involving "Two of Australia's most respected mental health experts... will identify the current barriers in access to mental health services, and suggest the role that Catholic services could play in overcoming these gaps in the decade ahead." Another notable inclusion at the Catholic Health Conference was Monsignor David Cappo, Vicar General of the Archdiocese of Adelaide who conducted a Plenary Session called "A 10 year plan to deliver care before it's needed.' 90 Another contributor to the Catholic Health Australia Conference was the Executive Director of Catholic Social Services who has recently resigned from that position to assume a CEO role with the Mental Health Council of Australia. 91

The Catholic Health Australia National Conference was closely followed by the Australian General Practitioner Network National Forum, "Connecting Care: Big ideas/Local solutions" as sponsored by BUPA and held in Perth from November 3-6, 2010. Quoted by professional media leading up to the conference was AGPN CEO David Butt who said, "now is the time for all primary health care advocates and enthusiasts to take this national opportunity at the AGPN Forum to influence the primary health care agenda that has been set for this minority Labor Government. Keeping the primary health care reform momentum fresh and valid for this multi-faceted government is essential for those within the health sector and for the broader community." 92 Professor Ian Hickie attended the AGPN conference as representative of BUPA Australia 78 and presented a session "2010: Does it end well? Health Reform or (DIY) Health Renovations? (does anyone know where we are headed?)" with Professor Hickie arguing the need for health reform in the form of the National Health and Hospital Network Plan as recommended by the National Health and Hospital Reform Commission particularly in terms of introducing early intervention services in terms of age rather than symptom onset. 93 This Forum was informed previously by an October "AGPN and Beyond Blue roundtable" which had discussed reforms in primary mental health care within Medicare Local structure including expansion of ATAPS, the Personal Helpers and Mentor Scheme, headspace and a Doncaster model of care for high prevalence disorders which reduces access to psychological care of high prevalence disorders by the introduction of a frontline strata of non-professional information sharing and support workers. 94 95 Both the Hon Nicola Roxon, Minister for Health and Hon Mark Butler, Minister for Mental Health and Ageing attended the AGPN Forum. 94

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

## 5.4 National Health Reform

The Fourth Mental Health Plan was delivered in November 2009 amidst criticism of the drafting process. Commentary about the management of the drafting process of the Plan as described by Mental Health Consumer groups and mental health sector representatives included the comment that the Federal Health department had developed a "culture of secrecy." 96 97 A submission to the Development of the National Mental Health Plan written by peak NSW consumer group, NSW Consumer Advisory Group provided an account of very poor consultative processes including incidental notification of the discussion paper and consultation process by communication with a NSW government department, NSW CAG distributing the Plan Discussion Paper themselves to other non-government stakeholders and tokenistic feedback mechanisms not welcoming idea exchange but rather a "yes," or "no" response set. 98 This Fourth Plan for Mental Health delivered a focus upon service targets, accountability, standard monitoring and a shift from broad view of health to a narrow focus upon identified "at risk" populations only. The focus upon enhancement of linkages and innovative service and funding models with very little reference to actual service delivery left

the Department of Health and Ageing and Treasury with discretionary space to create political answers to profoundly important health policy and funding decisions. 99

#### 5.3 Socio-Political Context

In the first half of 2010, Orygen Youth Health, Orygen Youth Health supporters and media campaign team executed a broad and successful public relations campaign culminating in candle-light vigils and petitions with GetUp! members across Australia. GetUp's petition was put forward to the Prime Ministers Office in June 2010 with over 84,000 signatures after GetUp! raised in excess of \$50,000 to support media messages for the Early Intervention campaign. 100 101 102 The petitions signed by GetUp! members were worded;

"I call on the governments of Australia to act urgently and effectively to reform mental healthcare in Australia so that: - there is no longer inequality of access to effective treatments between physical health and mental health

- early intervention is the norm;
- community based treatments are the norm; and
- quality services are the norm." 103

Better Access was maligned within the media by people associated with Orygen Youth Health and Beyond Blue preceding and during this timeframe with refutable or false claims as can be evidenced in Section 3 of this submission. The Mental Health Council of Australia became a vocal critic of Better Access also re-iterating concerns about access equity as posited by Beyond Blue and Orygen Youth Health which have been strongly challenged by Better Access data and evaluation. 104 105 Almost all other mental health consumer groups have remained silent in this context.

# **Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services**

## 5.4 Mental Health Expert Advisory Group

The Federal Minister for Mental Health and Ageing, Mark Butler suspended the National Advisory Council on Mental Health and selected a new "Mental Health Expert Advisory Group" which was convened on December 23, 2010 with the purpose of making recommendations toward "mental health reform" and Budget expenditure. The membership of the group is as follows;

Dr Christine Bennett, Chief Medical Officer, BUPA Australia, Previous Chair of National Health and Hospital Reform Commission, Sponsor of headspace, Brain Mind Research Institute

Professor Patrick McGorry AO, Executive Director of Orygen Youth Health (EPPIC & headspace), University of Melbourne

Professor Ian Hickie AM, Executive Director, Brain Mind Research Institute, Board of Directors of headspace, co-researcher Early Psychosis, Clinical Advisor Beyond Blue, Medical Advisory Board BUPA

Monsignor David Cappo AO, Vicar General, Archdiocese of Adelaide, member of Board of Beyond Blue, Chair of Social Inclusion Board, member of SA Economic Development Board

Dr Andrew Fuller, Clinical Psychologist, Department of Psychiatry, University of Melbourne (works with Professor Pat McGorry), Consultant on Beyond Blue partner program, MindMatters for youth mental health.

Dr Pat Dudgeon, Clinical Psychologist, School of Indigenous Studies, University of Western Australia, co-authored with McGorry on 2009 headspace resource sheet for Borderline Personality Disorder, Sponsored by St John of God for attendance at 2008 Indigenous Conference, Engendering Leadership Through Research and Practice

Dr Christine McAuliffe, General Practitioner, General Practitioner Spokesperson for Beyond Blue

Professor Frank Oberklaid OAM, Director, Centre for Community Child Health, The Royal Children's Hospital, Melbourne, Campus Partner of the University of Melbourne

Ms Janet Meagher AM, Divisional Manager (Inclusion), Psychiatric Rehabilitation Australia, Consumer advocate with strong affiliation with Beyond Blue (photo in 2001 Beyond Blue Annual Report), founding partner of Mental Health Council of Australia, Director of Development, Psychiatric Rehabilitation Australia, registered rehabilitation provider in mental health employment and housing programs,

Ms Sally Sinclair, Chief Executive Officer, National Employment Services Association, Alumni, Neuropsychology, University of Melbourne

Mr Toby Hall, Chief Executive Officer, Accountant & CEO, Mission Australia. Chairman of Sterihealth (major medical waste company) Board, Director of UK based recruitment agency, Working Links, Director of Goodstart Childcare Ltd (owners of ABC Learning Centre).

Mr Anthony Fowke AM, President of Association of Relatives and Friends of the Mentally III (ARAFMI) Australia, Mental Health Council of Australia Board Member, BaptistCare Board Member

## Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

### 5.4 Mental Health Expert Advisory Group

This submission refutes the defence that this group are independent and impartial including proffered explanation that the group are picked from a small academic mental health sector. There are nearly forty Australian Universities who could make solid contribution to a mental health policy expert panel. The absence of any (predominantly) clinical practitioners in a panel established by the Department of Health and Ageing in the identified context was not a disingenuous move with unintentional cost of credibility. This advisory group inclusions, purpose and outcomes were almost certainly pre-determined by a health reform agenda supporting private health and employment providers within a non-consulted health transformation process conforming with health reform. The conclusions of this Mental Health Expert Advisory Group are however not known as this group was required to sign confidentiality contracts which prevent Australians from knowing the process or outcomes of this group except as they may have been included in the drafting of the "Including."

Connecting, Contributing: A Blueprint to Transform Mental Health and Social Participation in Australia" document.

## 5.5 Blueprint To Transform Mental Health

The health recommendations or termed "The Top 30 Best Buys" listed by the Blueprint showcased the unevaluated EPPIC services, insubstantially evaluated headspace, development of National Autism early intervention, specialised assessment of child behaviour disorders and the national rollout of Beyond Blue perinatal program through enhanced Commonwealth funding as the first six recommended reinforcing the developmental definition of early intervention ignoring symptom onset. As stated, this definition was first articulated in the National Health and Hospital Reform Commission (NHHRC) report and is contrary to the Royal Australian and New Zealand College of Psychiatrists Submission to the NHHRC which articulated concern that "the nation has a responsibility to offer equivalent access to mental health care to all Australians. The reform direction must focus on mental health across the life span with associated targeted early interventions measures for each relevant group. Similarly, the College is concerned that investing in one disorder only, psychosis, neglects other more common mental health disorders such as anxiety, depression and older onset disorders that can have a greater impact on the burden of disease and cost to society" 107

The blueprint for mental health services prepared by the self-termed Independent Mental Health Reform Group was drafted by; Monsignor David Cappo, Professor Patrick McGorry, Professor Ian Hickie, Sebastian Rosenberg, Senior Lecturer at Brain Mind Research Institute, John Moran, General Manager at Orygen Youth Health, Founding Executive Committee of headspace and Matthew Hamilton, Senior Policy Advisor at Orygen Youth Health and the "Social Change Strategist" behind Orygen Youth Health's launch of headspace and mental health reforms."

This issue is considerably more significant than concerns about conflict of interest. The mental health reform agenda is intrinsically based in closed, non-consultative and exclusive process which is part of the larger imposed shift of health reform.

# Submission to the Senate Inquiry into Commonwealth Funding and Administration of Mental Health Services

### 6.1 Recommendations

Submission recommendations include:

- 1) Senate Committee initiates an intensive investigation of mental health reform processes including the selection of the Mental Health Expert Advisory Group, recommendations of the Mental Health Expert Advisory Group, recommendations by the Department of Health and Ageing staff to Treasury resulting in recent mental health budget decisions and any other matter relevant to the proposed Mental Health Budget 2011-2012 and
- 2) Rationalisation of the Better Access proposal should be reviewed as informed by such an investigation.

## References

- 1. Council of Australian Governments, *Third national action plan on mental health 2006-2011*, 14 July 2006, Department of Health and Ageing. http://www.coag.gov.au/coag\_meeting\_outcomes/2006-07-14/docs/nap\_mental\_health.pdf
- 2. Kessler, R.C., Aguilar-Gaxiola, S., Alonso, J., Chatterji, S., Lee, S., Ormel, J., Ustün, B. & Wang, P.S (2009). *The global burden of mental disorders: An update from the WHO world mental health (WMH) surveys,* Epidemiol Psichiatr Soc. 2009 Jan–Mar; 18(1): 23–33. <a href="http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3039289/">http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3039289/</a>
- 3. A B S. (2 0 0 9). Australian social trends 4 1 0 2 . 0 http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/Lookup/4102.0Main+Features60Dec+2009
- 4. National Advisory Council on Mental Health (2009). *A mentally healthy future for all Australians; A discussion paper*<a href="http://www.mhca.org.au/documents/KAJ00509-">http://www.mhca.org.au/documents/KAJ00509-</a>
  Mentally%20Healthy%20Dis%20Pap 200110 WEB.PDF

- 5. ABS. (2007). *National Survey Of Mental Health & Wellbeing: Summary of Results Australia*. http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4326.0
- 6. Pirkis, J., Harris M., Hall, W., & Ftanou, M. (2011). Evaluation of the better access to psychiatrists, psychologists and general practitioners through the Medicare benefits schedule initiative: Summative evaluation, Centre for Health Policy, Programs & Economics <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/E31B4C0752BAE99FCA25784">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/E31B4C0752BAE99FCA25784</a> C0078BFCD/\$File/sum.pdf
- 7. Pirkis, J., Harris M., Hall, W., & Ftanou, M. (2011). Evaluation of the better access to psychiatrists, psychologists and general practitioners through the Medicare benefits schedule initiative: Component A: A study of consumers & their outcomes. Centre for Health Policy, Programs & Economics

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/6E6AF89CC56D0910CA257848000096DE/\$File/A.pdf

8. Demyttenaere, K. (2004). Prevalence, severity and unmet need for treatment of mental disorders in the World Health Organisation world mental health surveys. JAMA, 2004 Jun 2;291(21):2581-90.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15173149

- 9. Charles, J., Britt, H., Fahridin, S., Miller, G. (2007). *Mental health in general practice*. Australian Family Physician Vol. 36, No. 3, March 2007
- 10. Pirkis, J., Harris M., Hall, W., & Ftanou, M. (2011). Evaluation of the better access to psychiatrists, psychologists and general practitioners through the Medicare benefits schedule initiative: Component D: Consultation with stakeholders. Centre for Health Policy, Programs & Economics.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/39917E52B03A6C96CA257848 007B3659/\$File/Dexec.pdf

11. The Royal Australian College of General Practitioners. (2009). Better access to psychiatrists, psychologists and general practitioners through the Medicare benefits schedule (MBS) program website.

http://www.racgp.org.au/mentalhealth/betteraccess

- 12. Giese, J., Lindner, H., Forsyth, C., Lovelock, H. (2008). Survey of clients receiving Medicare-funded psychological services under Better Access initiative. InPsych, 2008;30(4):32-33
- 13. Hickie, I. & McGorry, P. (2007). Increased access to evidence-based primary mental health care: Will the implementation match the rhetoric? Medical Journal of Australia 2007; 190(4):193-195.

http://www.mja.com.au/public/issues/187\_02\_160707/hic10506\_fm.html

14. Dunbar J., Hickie,I., Wakerman, J., Reddy, P. (2007). *New money for mental health: Will it make things better for rural and remote Australia?* Medical Journal of Australia 2007; 187 (2):101-103.

http://www.deakin.edu.au/dro/eserv/DU:30007127/dunbar-newmoney-2007.pdf

15. Creswell, A. (2007). *Mental health blow-out*. The Australian, July 21. 2007. <a href="http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/health-science/mental-health-blowout/story-e6frg8y6-1111114006189">http://www.theaustralian.com.au/news/health-science/mental-health-blowout/story-e6frg8y6-1111114006189</a>

- 16. Hanrahan, C. (2008). *Mental health plans cost blow-out: Success in doubt*. Medical Observer, 24<sup>th</sup> October, 2008.
- http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/mental-health-plans-cost-blowout-success-in-doubt
- 17. Hickie. I (2008). *Better Access a little blocked.* Medical Observer, 11<sup>th</sup> April, 2008. <a href="http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/better-access-a-little-blocked">http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/better-access-a-little-blocked</a>
- 18. Fyfe, M. (2011). *Health plan blow-out to reach \$3bn dollars*. The Age, March 13, 2011. http://www.theage.com.au/national/health-plan-blowout-to-reach-3bn-20110312-1bs9p.html
- 19. Department of Health & Ageing. (2009). Post-Implementation review of the better access to psychiatrists, psychologists and general practitioners through the MBS initiative. May 2009 <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/D7E9963F2C67A94ECA2576F500831403/\$File/finalpirreport.pdf">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/D7E9963F2C67A94ECA2576F500831403/\$File/finalpirreport.pdf</a>
- 20. King, D., Tan, Y., Wainer, J., Smith, L., Fitzpatrick, D, Sun, L. & Owada, K. (2010). Evaluation of the Better Access initiative Component C: Analysis of the mental health workforce supply and distribution. National Institute of Labour Studies, Flinders University. <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/B5554EB72D7950BFCA257848">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/B5554EB72D7950BFCA257848</a>
- 21. Department of Health & Ageing (2011). Medicare Benefits Schedule Online.
- 22. Australian National Audit Office (2011). *Administration of the Access to Allied Psychological Services Program*. Department of Health & Ageing. <a href="http://www.anao.gov.au/~/media/Uploads/Audit%20Reports/2010%2011/201011%20Audit%20Report%20No51.pdf">http://www.anao.gov.au/~/media/Uploads/Audit%20Reports/2010%2011/201011%20Audit%20Report%20No51.pdf</a>
- 23. Access to Allied Psychological Services Review discussion paper. <a href="http://www.gpv.org.au/files/downloadable-files/Programs/Mental%20Health/Better%20Outco-mes/ATAPS%20Discussion%20Paper%20FINAL.pdf">http://www.gpv.org.au/files/downloadable-files/Programs/Mental%20Health/Better%20Outco-mes/ATAPS%20Discussion%20Paper%20FINAL.pdf</a>
- 24. Department of Health & Ageing (2010) *Outcomes and proposed next steps: Review of the Access to Allied Psychological Services Component of the Better Outcomes in Mental Health Care Program* February 2010 <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/8573A6A3FAB3595BCA257700">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/8573A6A3FAB3595BCA257700</a> 000D8E78/\$File/review.pdf
- 25. Department of Health and Ageing (2010) *National Mental Health Report 2010: Summary of 15 Years of reform in Australia's Mental Health Services under the National Mental Health Strategy 1993-2008.* Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra. <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/8C20A89EAC527C40CA2577EE000F6E01/\$File/report10v3.pdf">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/8C20A89EAC527C40CA2577EE000F6E01/\$File/report10v3.pdf</a>
- 26. Begg,S.J., Vos,T., Barker, B., Stanley, L. & Lopez, A.D. (2008). Burden of disease and injury in Australia in the new millennium: measuring health loss from diseases, injuries and risk factors. MJA, Volume 188 Number 1. 7 January 2008 <a href="http://www.scielosp.org/pdf/bwho/v79n11/bu0569.pdf">http://www.scielosp.org/pdf/bwho/v79n11/bu0569.pdf</a>
- 27. Australian Institute Health & Welfare. (2006). *Australia's health 2006*. <a href="http://www.aihw.gov.au/publication-detail/?id=6442467855">http://www.aihw.gov.au/publication-detail/?id=6442467855</a>
- 28. World Health Organization (2011). *Depression*. <a href="http://www.who.int/mental">http://www.who.int/mental</a> health/management/depression/definition/en/index.html

29. Australian Broadcasting Corporation (2011). *Mental health funding a travesty*. Broadcast March 15, 2011

http://www.abc.net.au/am/content/2011/s3164029.htm

30. Seedat, S. (2009). Cross-national associations between gender and mental disordersin the World Health Organization World Mental Health Surveys. Archives of General Psychiatry, Vol 66, No. 7. July 2009.

http://archpsyc.ama-assn.org/cgi/reprint/66/7/785

- 31. Booth, M.L., Bernard, D., Quine, S., Kang, M.S., Usherwood, T., Alperstein, G. & Bennett, D.L. (2004). *Access to healthcare among Australian adolescents young people's perspectives and their sociodemographic distribution*. Journal of Adolescent Health, 34(1), 97-103. <a href="http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1054139X03003045">http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1054139X03003045</a>
- 32. Judd, F., Komiti, A. & Jackson, H. (2008). *How does being female assist help-seeking for mental health problems?* Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, Vol 42, No. 1, p.24-29.

http://informahealthcare.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00048670701732681

- 33. Muir, K., Powell, A., Patulny, R., Flaxman, S., McDermott, S., Oprea, I., Gendera, S., Vespignani, J., Sitek, T., Abello, D & Katz, I (2009). *Headspace evaluation report: Independent evaluation of headspace: the National Youth Mental Health Foundation*, Social Policy Research Centre, University of New South Wales <a href="http://www.sprc.unsw.edu.au/media/File/Report19">http://www.sprc.unsw.edu.au/media/File/Report19</a> 09 headspace EvalReport.pdf
- 34. Bassilios, B., Pirkis, J.E., Fletcher, J.R., Burgess, P., Gurrin, L., King, K, Kohn, F., Blashki, G. (2010). *The complementarity of two Australian primary mental health care initiatives*. Australian New Zealand Psychiatry 2010; 44(11):997-1004. http://informahealthcare.com/doi/abs/10.3109/00048674.2010.495052
- 35. Fletcher, J.R., Bassilios, B., Kohn, F., Naccarella, L., Blashki, G.A., Burgess, P & Pirkis, J.E (2008). *Meeting demand for psychological services for people with depression and anxiety: Recent developments in primary mental health care.* MJA, 2008; 18(12):s107-s09. <a href="http://www.mja.com.au/public/issues/188\_12\_160608/fle11421\_fm.pdf">http://www.mja.com.au/public/issues/188\_12\_160608/fle11421\_fm.pdf</a>
- 36. Griffiths, K.M. & Christensen, H (2007). *Internet-based mental health programs: A powerful tool in the rural medical kit.* The Australian Journal of Rural Health, Vol 15(2), p.81-87, April, 2007.

http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1440-1584.2007.00859.x/full

- 37. Taylor, J., Edwards, J., Kelly. F & Fielke, K. (2009). *Improving transfer of mental health care for rural and remote consumers in South Australia*. Health & Social Care in the Community, Vol 17, Issue 2, p.216-224, March 2009. http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1365-2524.2008.00825.x/full
- 38. Patterson, J. (2011). *Argument by anecdote on mental health.* Seize the data: A data journalism blog, July 18, 2011. http://seizethedata.wordpress.com/author/jacintapatterson/
- 39. Metherell, M. (2011). *Mental health scheme is welfare for the wealthy.* Sydney Morning Herald, July 15, 2011. http://www.smb.com.au/lifestyle/lifematters/mental-health-scheme-is-welfare-for-wealthy-

 $\frac{http://www.smh.com.au/lifestyle/lifematters/mental-health-scheme-is-welfare-for-wealthy-20110714-1hg52.html}{2}$ 

40. Fyfe, M & Stark, J. (2010). *Mental health chief resigns*. The Age, June 20, 2010. http://www.theage.com.au/national/mental-health-chief-resigns-20100619-yo25.html 41. Department of Health & Ageing (2011). General Practitioner mental health treatment Medicare items: Questions and answers.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/492DB1601FE7B6A1CA2573D 300180544/\$File/GP-MentalHealthCareMedicareItemsQANDA.pdf

42. Kessler, R., Chiu, W.T., Demler, O. Walters, E.E. (2005). *Prevalence, severity and co-morbidity of 12-month DSMIV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication*, Archives of General Psychiatry, 2005:62, 617-627.

http://apsychoserver.psych.arizona.edu/JJBAReprints/PSYC621/Kessler%20et%20al%20Arch%20Gen%20Psych%202005b.pdf

- 43. Rosenberg, S & Hickie, I (2011). Were the budgetary reforms to the Better Access appropriate?-No. MJA 2011: 194(11), 595.
- http://www.mja.com.au/public/issues/194 12 200611/ros10581 fm.html
- 44. Harris, M.G., Burgess, P.M., Pirkis, J.E., Slade, T.N. & Whiteford, H.A. (2011) *Policy initiative to improve access to psychological services for people with affective and anxiety disorders: A population-level analysis*. British Journal of Psychiatry, 2011; 198:99-108. <a href="http://bjp.rcpsych.org/content/early/2010/12/15/bjp.bp.109.073650.abstract">http://bjp.rcpsych.org/content/early/2010/12/15/bjp.bp.109.073650.abstract</a>
- 45. Medicare Australia. Application for an initial Medicare provider/registration number for an Allied Health Professional.

http://www.medicareaustralia.gov.au/provider/incentives/files/ma\_1449\_app\_for\_initial\_medicare\_provider\_registration\_number\_for\_allied\_health\_professional.pdf

- 46. Australian Psychological Society (2011). *CPD requirements for psychologists providing Medicare items under the Better Access initiative.* Website <a href="http://www.psychology.org.au/medicare-psychology/cpd-requirements/">http://www.psychology.org.au/medicare-psychology/cpd-requirements/</a>
- 47. Department of Health & Ageing (2008) *The increased MBS compliance audit initiative*. <a href="http://www.medicareaustralia.gov.au/files/increased-mbs-compliance-audits-info-sheet-No2.pdf">http://www.medicareaustralia.gov.au/files/increased-mbs-compliance-audits-info-sheet-No2.pdf</a>
- 48. Knifton, L & Quinn, N. (2008). Media, mental health & discrimination: A frame of reference for understanding reporting trends. The International Journal of Mental Health Promotion, Vol 10, No. 1, Feb 2008, 23-31.

http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/cbf/ijmhp/2008/0000010/00000001/art00004

- 49. Alonso, J. (2008). Association of perceived stigma and mood and anxiety disorders: Results from the World Health Surveys. Acta Psychiatrica, Vol 118, Issue 4, p. 305-314. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3040096/
- 50. Barney, L.J., Griffiths, K.M., Christensen, H & Jorm, A,F. (2009). *Exploring the nature of stigmatising beliefs about depression and help-seeking: Implications for reducing stigma*. BMC Public Health 2009, 9:61.

http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2458/9/61

- 51. Rosenberg, S. & Hickie, I. (2011). How to tackle a giant: Creating a genuine evaluation of the Better Access program. Australasian Psychiatry 2011; 18(6):496-502. <a href="http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21117835">http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21117835</a>
- 52. ABC Radio National (2011). *Better Access Report*. The Health Report, 21 March 2011. <a href="http://www.abc.net.au/rn/healthreport/stories/2011/3167686.htm">http://www.abc.net.au/rn/healthreport/stories/2011/3167686.htm</a>

- 53. Australian Psychological Society (2010). *Evidence-based psychological interventions in the treatment of mental disorders: A literature review, Third Edition.* <a href="http://www.psychology.org.au/Assets/Files/Evidence-Based-Psychological-Interventions.pdf">http://www.psychology.org.au/Assets/Files/Evidence-Based-Psychological-Interventions.pdf</a>
- 54. National Health & Hospitals Reform Commission (2009). *A healthier future for all Australians: Final Report: June 2009.* <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/nhhrc/publishing.nsf/Content/1AFDEAF1FB76A1D8CA2576">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/nhhrc/publishing.nsf/Content/1AFDEAF1FB76A1D8CA2576</a> <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/nhhrc/publishing.n
- 55. Independent Mental Health Reform Group (2011). *Including, Connecting, Contributing: A blueprint to transform mental health and social participation in Australia. March 2011.* <a href="http://sydney.edu.au/bmri/docs/260311-BLUEPRINT.pdf">http://sydney.edu.au/bmri/docs/260311-BLUEPRINT.pdf</a>
- 56. Boxall, A. (2011). *Budget 2011-2012: Mental Health- centrepiece of this year's health budget.* Parliament of Australia. Parliament Library. http://www.aph.gov.au/library/pubs/RP/BudgetReview2011-12/Mental.htm
- 57. Department of Health & Ageing (2011). Fact Sheet: Rationalisation of allied mental health services under Better Access: 2011-2012 Budget Measure. <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/budget/publishing.nsf/Content/DDCDA71FF259797FCA257">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/budget/publishing.nsf/Content/DDCDA71FF259797FCA257</a> 8A7001C61E9/\$File/Cap%20allied%20mental%20health%20services.pdf
- 58. Australian Psychological Society (2011). *Budget cut will deny effective treatment to people with serious mental health disorders.* 7 June 2011. http://www.psychology.org.au/news/media\_releases/7june2011/
- 59. Department of Human Services (2011). *National mental health reform: Better Access initiative: Rationalisation of allied health treatment sessions.* <a href="http://www.medicareaustralia.gov.au/provider/budget-2011/NMHR-better-access-initiative.jsp">http://www.medicareaustralia.gov.au/provider/budget-2011/NMHR-better-access-initiative.jsp</a>
- 60. The Hon Mark Butler MP, Minister for Mental Health & Ageing (2011). "2011-12 Budget Provides Greater Access to Psychological Support," Media Release, 16 May, 2011. http://www.health.gov.au/internet/ministers/publishing.nsf/Content/C175CED978934701CA2578930024320D/\$File/MB046.pdf
- 61. McKenzie, S. (2011). *General Practitioner's will end mental health plans if rebate cuts go ahead.* Medical Observer, 20 July 2011. <a href="http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/gps-will-end-mental-health-plans-if-rebate-cuts-go-ahead?print=friendly">http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/gps-will-end-mental-health-plans-if-rebate-cuts-go-ahead?print=friendly</a>
- 62. Orygen Youth Health website. <a href="http://www.eppic.org.au/content/orygen-youth-health">http://www.eppic.org.au/content/orygen-youth-health</a>
- 63. EPPIC website. http://www.eppic.org.au/
- 64. The Hon Christopher Pyne MP, Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister for Health & Ageing, *Pyne launches youth mental health initiative.* Media Release, July 18, 2006. <a href="http://www.health.gov.au/internet/ministers/publishing.nsf/Content/9BF9529B2D1BB237CA25">http://www.health.gov.au/internet/ministers/publishing.nsf/Content/9BF9529B2D1BB237CA25</a> 71AE008357B6/\$File/pyn049.pdf
- 65. Boreham, T. (2011). *Giant private health insurer in 'wellness' push.* The Australian, June 04, 2011.

 $\underline{http://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/giant-private-health-insurer-in-wellness-push/story-\underline{e6frg8zx-1226068965827}$ 

66. BUPA Health Foundation website, *BUPA Health Foundation 2010 Health Awards*. https://www.mbf.com.au/AboutMBF/TheBupaHealthFoundation/HealthAwards

67. St John of God Health Care website. http://www.sjog.org.au/

68. Orygen Youth Health Research Centre website. http://rc.oyh.org.au/Overview

69. Orygen Youth Health Research Board website. http://rc.oyh.org.au/ResearchCentreStructure/researchcentredirectors

70. Philanthropy Australia Conference 2010. Philanthropy at the tipping point? Melbourne, 31 August- 1 September, 2010. Andrew Brookes, Executive Officer Speech. *Why Pat?* <a href="http://www.philanthropy.org.au/conference/docs/PA-Conference2010-AndrewBrookes-Speech.pdf">http://www.philanthropy.org.au/conference/docs/PA-Conference2010-AndrewBrookes-Speech.pdf</a>

71. headspace website (2010). World first conference to put election spotlight on mental health.

http://www.headspace.org.au/about-headspace/media-centre/media-release-archive/world-first-conference-to-put-election-spotlight-on-mental-health

72. BUPA website (2010). Youth mental health. <a href="http://www.bupa.com.au/health-and-wellness/hubs/health-conditions/mental-health/articles/doc/youth-mental-health">http://www.bupa.com.au/health-and-wellness/hubs/health-conditions/mental-health</a>

73. Beyond Blue (2004). Tasmanian launch of community forums to promote the importance of emotional health. Media Release, 18 May 2004. http://www.beyondblue.org.au/index.aspx?link\_id=9.234&fid=67&oid=275&print=true

74. MBF Foundation (2007). *The MBF Foundation in action roundtable*. Website, http://www.45andup.org.au/thembffoundationpolicyinactionroundtable.aspx

75. MBF website (2007). *Bipolar disorder relapses halved by Melbourne researchers*. <a href="http://www.mbf.com.au/AboutMBF/Mediareleases/bipolar\_disorder\_relapses\_halved.html">http://www.mbf.com.au/AboutMBF/Mediareleases/bipolar\_disorder\_relapses\_halved.html</a>

76. Beyond Blue (2010). Progress update on the National Perinatal Depression initiative: Summary Document.

http://www.beyondblue.org.au/index.aspx?link\_id=94.575&tmp=FileDownload&fid=1878

77. Beyond Blue (2011). *Depression in older people*. Website. http://www.beyondblue.org.au/index.aspx?link\_id=101#45

78. Australian General Practitioner Network (2011). *AGPN national forum presentations.* website

http://www.gpnetworkforum.com.au/presentations

79. BUPA (2009). *Highlights 2009: Introduction*. BUPA Annual Report. <a href="http://www.bupa.com.au/staticfiles/Bupa/AboutBupaAustralia/Documents/Public/pdf/Foundation\_2009\_Highlights\_Report.pdf">http://www.bupa.com.au/staticfiles/Bupa/AboutBupaAustralia/Documents/Public/pdf/Foundation\_2009\_Highlights\_Report.pdf</a>

80. Boxall, A (2009). *What is Medicare Select?* Parliament of Australia, Parliament Library. <a href="http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/bn/sp/MedicareSelect.htm">http://www.aph.gov.au/Library/pubs/bn/sp/MedicareSelect.htm</a>

81. Australian Medical Association (2009). Feedback on the National Health and Hospitals Reform Commission's interim report. AMA website. http://ama.com.au/node/4581

82. HBA (2010). HBA commends the government's health initiatives. HBA website, 12 May 2010.

- http://www.hba.com.au/public\_insurance\_sales/nsw/content/bupa\_key\_messages\_on\_budget\_htm
- 83. Essential Health (2006). *BUPA makes controversial changes*. Website, 29<sup>th</sup> Sept, 2006. <a href="http://www.essentialhealthltd.co.uk/news/insurance-news/bupa-makes-controversial-changes.html">http://www.essentialhealthltd.co.uk/news/insurance-news/bupa-makes-controversial-changes.html</a>
- 84. Chartered Society of Physiotherapy (2011). *Legal challenge over BUPA tender process*. <a href="http://www.csp.org.uk/frontline/article/legal-challenge-over-bupa-tender-process">http://www.csp.org.uk/frontline/article/legal-challenge-over-bupa-tender-process</a>
- 85. UNISON (2008). *Privatisation in Primary Care*. GP and Primary Care Factsheet. June 2008.

http://www.unison.org.uk/acrobat/A7071.pdf

- 86. Daily Mail, 7<sup>th</sup> July, 2008, *Superclinics are causing 'unholy bidding wars' says doctors*. <a href="http://daily-mail.vlex.co.uk/vid/superclinics-causing-unholy-bidding-wars-60823237">http://daily-mail.vlex.co.uk/vid/superclinics-causing-unholy-bidding-wars-60823237</a>
- 87. The Independent (2008). *The big question: What are polyclinics and why are doctors so angry about them?* June 13, 2008 http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/features/the-big-question-what-
- http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/health-and-families/features/the-big-question-what-are-polyclinics-and-why-are-doctors-so-angry-about-them-846269.html
- 88. Lyons, J. (2011). Ministers admit there are no limits to NHS privatisations as they spark fury with health reform, Daily Mirror, January 20, 2011. <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2010/jul/14/nhs-reforms-conspiracy-privatise">http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2010/jul/14/nhs-reforms-conspiracy-privatise</a>
- 89. Carvel, J. (2006). *64bn NHS privatisation plan revealed.* The Guardian, 30 June, 2006. <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2006/jun/30/health.politics">http://www.guardian.co.uk/society/2006/jun/30/health.politics</a>
- 90. Catholic Health Australia (2010). 10 years from now: National Conference 2010: Registration brochure.

https://secure.cha.org.au/registration/?page\_id=4

- 91. CathNews Perspectives (2011). *Catholic moves on mental health sector.* March 26, 2011. <a href="http://www.cathnews.com/article.aspx?aeid=25515">http://www.cathnews.com/article.aspx?aeid=25515</a>
- 92. APNA (2010). *Primary health care reform needs big ideas for local solutions*. <a href="http://www.apna.asn.au/scripts/cgiip.exe/WService=APNA/ccms.r?Pageid=6009&DispMode=goto|11363">http://www.apna.asn.au/scripts/cgiip.exe/WService=APNA/ccms.r?Pageid=6009&DispMode=goto|11363</a>
- 93. Hickie, I. (2010). 2010:Does it end well? Health reform or (DIY) health renovations? (does anyone know where we are headed? AGPN Conference 2010 presentation. <a href="http://www.gpnetworkforum.com.au/">http://www.gpnetworkforum.com.au/</a> data/assets/pdf\_file/0003/33177/agpnfin2010.pdf
- 94. Australian General Practice Network (2011). *Health and social care leaders forum.* Network Connect Magazine, Summer 2011. <a href="http://www.agpn.com.au/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0008/35297/44115-AGPN-Summer-2010\_v5.pdf">http://www.agpn.com.au/\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0008/35297/44115-AGPN-Summer-2010\_v5.pdf</a>
- 95. Australian General Practice Network (2011). *Primary source : Mental health.* Vol1, Issue 1, November 2010.

http://agpn.com.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0019/34291/20101129 ps mh november.pdf

96. Sweet, M. (2009). Why the Fed Health Dept's culture of secrecy is bad for mental health. Croakey, April 16, 2009.

 $\underline{\text{http://blogs.crikey.com.au/croakey/2009/04/16/why-the-fed-health-depts-culture-of-secrecy-is-bad-for-mental-health/}$ 

97. Sweet, M (2009). Is the draft 4<sup>th</sup> National Mental Health Plan a dud? Croakey, May 21, 2009.

http://blogs.crikey.com.au/croakey/2009/05/21/is-the-draft-4th-national-mental-health-plan-adud/

98. NSW CAG (2009). Submission to the development of the 4<sup>th</sup> National Mental Health Plan. March 2009.

http://www.nswcag.org.au/files/our\_work/submissions/nsw\_cags\_submission\_to\_the\_develop\_ment\_of\_the\_4th\_national\_mental\_health\_plan.pdf

99. Department of Health & Ageing (2009). Fourth National Mental Health Plan: An agenda for collaborative government action in mental health 2009-2014.

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/publications/publishing.nsf/Content/mental-pubs-f-plan09-toc~mental-pubs-f-plan09-sum

100. Sweet, M (2010). Dick Smith, Pat McGorry and GetUp join forces on mental health campaign. Croakey, March 29, 2010.

http://blogs.crikey.com.au/croakey/2010/03/29/dick-smith-pat-mcgorry-and-getup-join-forces-on-mental-health-campaign/

101. Mental Health Connect (2010). *McGorry and GetUp campaign Greens to support mental health funding*. November 2, 2010.

file:///C:/Users/PCUser/Desktop/Senate%20submission%20stuff/Mental%20Health%20Connect%20%C2%BB%20McGorry%20and%20GetUp%20campaign%20Greens%20to%20support%20mental%20health%20funding..htm

- 102. ProBono News (2010). *Mental health first issue for new PM Gillard?* June 24, 2010. <a href="http://www.probonoaustralia.com.au/news/2010/06/mental-health-first-issue-new-pm-gillard">http://www.probonoaustralia.com.au/news/2010/06/mental-health-first-issue-new-pm-gillard</a>
- 103. GetUp! (2010). Sign the petition: Fund mental health. Website <a href="http://www.getup.org.au/campaigns/mental-health/petition/sign-the-petition">http://www.getup.org.au/campaigns/mental-health/petition/sign-the-petition</a>
- 104. Mental Health Council of Australia (2009). *Mental health fact sheet: Analysis of the Better Access scheme.* PDF.

http://www.mhca.org.au/documents/FactSheets/MBS%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf

105. Brill, D. (2010). *Shift mental health funding: Expert.* Medical Observer, February 8, 2010. <a href="http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/shift-mental-health-funding-expert">http://www.medicalobserver.com.au/news/shift-mental-health-funding-expert</a>

106. Smith, P. (2011). *Mental health expert panel frozen out.* Australian Doctor, 27<sup>th</sup> July, 2011.

http://www.australiandoctor.com.au/news/f6/0c0713f6.asp

107. Royal Australian & New Zealand College of Psychiatrists (2009). Submission to the National Health & Hospitals Reform Commission. PDF

http://www.health.gov.au/internet/nhhrc/publishing.nsf/Content/078-interim/\$FILE/078%20-%20Submission%20-

%20Royal%20Australian%20and%20New%20Zealand%20College%20of%20Psychiatrists.pd f